Implementing U.S. Covid-19 Testing: Regulatory and Infrastructural Challenges

Health Policy Portal

Yongtian Tina Tan and Aaron S. Kesselheim

About This Column

Aaron Kesselheim serves as the editor for Health Policy Portal. Dr. Kesselheim is the *JLME* editor-in-chief and director of the Program On Regulation, Therapeutics, And Law at Brigham and Women's Hospital/Harvard Medical School. This column features timely analyses and perspectives on issues at the intersection of medicine, law, and health policy that are directly relevant to patient care. If you would like to submit to this section of *JLME*, please contact Dr. Kesselheim at akesselheim@bwh.harvard.edu.

As COVID-19 cases continue to surge worldwide, more evidence is pointing towards asymptomatic transmission being a key driver of new infections, with studies showing it accounts for 17.9 to 30.8% of all infections.1 Regions that have managed to contain the virus have relied on social distancing and aggressive efforts to test as many people as possible.² Unfortunately, delays in COVID-19 testing authorization and roll-out in the United States significantly hampered the country's response to the pandemic. Within the first four months of the pandemic, only around 125 people per million had been tested in the US, in comparison to 5000+ people per million in South Korea.3 Although testing rates have improved since then, this initial lag in detection contributed to accelerated viral spread.

There were a few important reasons for the delays and challenges in the roll-out of COVID-19 testing in the United States. While FDA's Emergency Use Authorization (EUA) protocol was created for such public health emergencies, this unprecedented pandemic has revealed weaknesses in both the administrative process and the national testing infrastructure. This article draws potential lessons from other countries in how to optimize the process of reviewing and disseminating diagnostic testing in a public health crisis.

Initial Experience with Testing in the US

The outbreak of COVID-19 was first reported from Wuhan, China on

December 31, 2019. Since then, the virus has spread around the world, causing more than 750,000 deaths and infecting more than 20 million people as of August 2020.4 The viral genome was sequenced and made public by a laboratory in Shanghai as early as January 10, 2020, which allowed researchers to begin work on a molecular diagnostic test. A week later, German researchers announced that they had developed the first diagnostic tool using a polymerase chain reaction to amplify the virus' genetic code in patient sample for detection.⁵ The testing protocol was made available through the World Health Organization (WHO), and it began shipping PCR assays to laboratories around the world.

In the US, local laboratories and hospitals oversee the majority of diagnostic tests. The FDA has long invoked its regulatory discretion to allow certain laboratories to develop their own tests without subjecting them to formal FDA review. These laboratory-developed tests are instead regulated indirectly by the Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services, which does not review the specific test but certifies that the laboratory meets key quality standards. During past public health emergencies, however, the FDA has taken over the decision of whether an unapproved medical diagnostic can be used in the response.⁶ The FDA's authority in these settings was clarified in the Project Bioshield Act of 2004, which authorized FDA to enact the EUA in emergencies based

Yongtian Tina Tan, M.D., M.B.A., *is is a third year pediatric resident at University of California San Francisco and a recent graduate of the Harvard M.D./M.B.A. program.* **Aaron S. Kesselheim, M.D., J.D., M.P.H.**, *is Professor of Medicine at Harvard Medical School, a faculty member of the Division of Pharmacoepidemiology and Pharmacoeconomics in the Department of Medicine at Brigham and Women's Hospital, the Director of the Program on Regulation, Therapeutics, and Law (POR-TAL), and a primary care physician. He is the Editor-in-Chief of the* Journal of Law, Medicine & Ethics. on a demonstration that the product "may be effective" in diagnosing the disease.⁷ Compared to FDA approval, there is more flexibility around amount and type of evidence required to support an EUA.⁸ The first time an EUA was implemented was for the 2009 swine flu outbreak, when the FDA approved a test rapidly designed by the Centers for Disease Control and Surveillance (CDC).⁹

Just as the US had developed its own diagnostic tests in the context of the Ebola (2014) and Zika (2016) ing that many of the test kits were returning inconclusive results and that one of the chemicals used in the test needed to be remanufactured, leading the CDC to recall the test kits.¹² On February 28, dozens of clinical microbiologists sent a letter to Congress stating that due to FDA's restrictions on non-CDC tests, their own privately developed and validated tests were unable to be implemented — and since the CDC test at this point did not work, they were left with no other alternative. The following day, the FDA changed the EUA

There were a few important reasons for the delays and challenges in the roll-out of COVID-19 testing in the United States. While FDA's Emergency Use Authorization (EUA) protocol was created for such public health emergencies, this unprecedented pandemic has revealed weaknesses in both the administrative process and the national testing infrastructure. This article draws potential lessons from other countries in how to optimize the process of reviewing and disseminating diagnostic testing in a public health crisis.

virus outbreaks, the US opted again to develop its own test instead of adopting the WHO test. The CDC publicly announced details of its own test on January 24, 2020, which was then approved by the FDA via an EUA on February 4, 2020.10 Crucially for Covid-19, the FDA limited the initial approval to the CDC test and did not allow hospitals, academic centers, or companies to use any other test. While the goal was accurate surveillance, this decision limited the ability of the US public health system to develop rapid, widespread testing in the face of a virus spreading much faster than previous epidemics.11

The CDC started sending out its test kits to state public health laboratories the first week of February. Unfortunately, labs began reportprocess to allow private labs to implement their own tests with the caveat that they had two weeks after implementation to submit data on the test's validity for the FDA to review.¹³ By this time, however, crucial time had already passed without sufficient viral testing in the US.

The early timeline of diagnostic test development displays two important characteristics: lack of regulatory flexibility and fragmented testing infrastructure. These features contributed to a vastly different experience with the coronavirus in the US than in other key geographic areas, such as South Korea and the EU.

Lack of Regulatory Flexibility Regulatory bodies across the world, including the FDA, are faced with

the challenge of maximizing efficient oversight. For medical diagnostics, it is critical to ensure optimal sensitivity/specificity and to properly validate testing. In the case of COVID-19, the FDA viewed testing validation as crucial towards preventing faulty lab tests from being used on patients. This, along with the goal of developing a test that can perform across a variety of testing platforms, is why the FDA focused most of its initial attention on the CDC test and did not allow private or academic labs to develop and use their own tests. Unfortunately, this approach combined with the faulty reagent led to important testing delays.14

Although no one could have predicted the initial CDC testing kit would encounter serious technical issues, the unexpected setback highlights the importance of speed and flexibility of regulatory approval during emergent crises. The FDA's approach worked well for prior outbreaks which was not as fast-moving and global in scale.¹⁵ For example, in the case of the Zika outbreak, the disease had first surfaced in 2007 and then garnered international attention in mid-2015, but it was not declared a public health emergency until February 2016 by the WHO, giving scientists more time to work on diagnostics.

In the current case, the insidious nature and rapid pace of the coronavirus outbreak called for more flexibility in the early stages. Many privately-owned laboratories began developing their in-house tests, especially when the CDC test flaws caused significant delay. Flexibility around initial strategies, including simultaneously pursuing multiple options and allowing both state and private labs to work on testing, would have safeguarded against unexpected breakdowns within any one approach. It is also reasonable to ask why the CDC did not adopt the German-made WHO test being used by other countries when its own testing issues arose. If the WHO test had been included in the EUA pipeline from the beginning, it likely could have been substituted when the CDC test initially failed.

The Journal of Law, Medicine & Ethics, 48 (2020): 608-612. © 2020 The Author(s)

Fragmented Testing Infrastructure

As the pandemic traveled across the US, the national testing infrastructure buried within a fragmented system of public and private health laboratories posed another major barrier towards widespread testing. Even if the testing approval process had gone according to plan and the CDC test was made available earlier, equipment compatibility, reagent kit availability, and processing capacity all served as potential bottlenecks.

The US diagnostic system is broken up into state and county public health laboratories, private laboratories, academic research institutions, and hospitals, all which have independent systems that may use different equipment. For example, one of the first coronavirus tests in the US developed by researchers at University of Washington were "lab-developed tests" that could only be used within their own institution. Most labs – particularly those at county hospitals — can only run a simpler type of test called "sample-to-answer" test, which does not require the same instruments that extract and amplify viral RNA.16

The lack of instrumentation standardization contributed to the initial period of reagent shortage that handicapped testing in the US for the first few weeks. Not all test kits work with all testing platforms; rather, the materials and components must match each platform.¹⁷ For example, when one key product made by Qiagen, which is commonly used by research labs to isolate viral RNA, went on back-order, labs could not use the same product produced by Roche as these reagents are only compatible with laboratory equipment made by their respective manufacturers.18

Finally, while public health labs have limited testing capacity, private labs often lack the support required for massive roll-outs. When the CDC initially sent its test out to state public health laboratories, it became apparent that they would not be able to meet the demands. A public health lab is not intended to be a highthroughput clinical diagnostic lab, but rather as an initial identifier and surveyor of emerging disease.¹⁹ One solution to address the fragmented testing infrastructure would be public-private partnerships to coordinate the national testing effort. New York provides an example of a strong public-private partnership, where Governor Andrew Cuomo brokered a deal for the private company BioReference Laboratories to provide testing capacity for the state, which allowed 24-48 hour processing time for all drive-through test sites in NY. New York now holds almost 20 percent of all completed tests in the US.²⁰

Lessons from Abroad

As the US continues to struggle with creating and meeting testing capacity, the European Union and South Korea offer examples of how regulatory flexibility and coordinated infrastructure helped their own causes.

South Korea's response to Covid-19 has been applauded for timely and pervasive roll-out of testing. The country has conducted over 300,000 tests, for a per-capita rate more than 40 times that of the US; its case fatality rate is just over 1%, among the lowest in the world.²¹ Its regulatory process exemplifies certain features that were key in its response. In the aftermath of the 2015 Middle East Respiratory Syndrome (MERS) outbreak that killed 38 people and took a huge toll on the economy, South Korea found that a lack of testing had prompted people with the disease to travel from hospital to hospital in search of a diagnoses, spreading it in the process. At that time, the Korean Centers for Disease Control (KCDC) was the only institution authorized to do epidemiological testing.²²

Since then, the KCDC reorganized to include a branch specifically in charge of testing and diagnostics to respond more dynamically to epidemics. Korean officials enacted key reforms that allowed government to give immediate approval to testing systems in an emergency. Within weeks of the first outbreak in Wuhan, four Korean companies had manufactured tests from the WHO guidelines, and the country quickly had a process of testing 10,000 people a day.²³

South Korea also used public-private partnerships to bolster its testing

infrastructure. As private institutions in South Korea account for 90% of the medical system and 90% of its testing capacity, KCDC was quick to understand the importance of private sector support. Since the MERS outbreak, the public and private sectors have cooperated more efficiently, coming together in voluntary collaboration.²⁴ The South Korean Health Ministry officials called a meeting with representatives from private medical companies in January when only four cases of virus had been confirmed, expressing urgency for testing development. In under one week, the government had approved a test kit developed by Kogene Biotech.25

Interestingly, the European Union, as a patchwork of nation-states, also faced a decentralized testing structure. Still, by as early as February 2020, an effort to assess the diagnostic capacity of specialized laboratories in 30 European Union/ **European Economic Area countries** had been launched by the European Center for Disease Prevention and Control (ECDC). Through a detailed survey of 81 laboratories across 30 EU/EEA countries, they determined that although they had sufficient testing capacity, challenges include an initial lack of positive control and a lack of primers/probes.26 A similarly detailed assessment within the US would have been very helpful in identifying early barriers towards testing.

Within the EU, Germany has stood out for its early effective testing and subsequent success in managing the epidemic. As of April 7, 2020, its death rate from coronavirus was only 1.5%, considerably lower than fellow EU members Spain (9.5%) and Italy (12%).²⁷ According to the Robert Koch Institute, Germany has carried out more than 1.3 million tests, compared to Italy's 807,000 and the UK's 335,000 tests.28 The world's first coronavirus diagnostic test was created at Germany's Institute of Virology, and soon after implemented within the country, reflecting a fast speed of approval. The other key enabler of widespread testing was the effective coordination between the German federal government and local and state-level

agencies in rolling out testing infrastructure.²⁹ As a result, Germany has a well-distributed network of testing through individual hospitals, clinics, and laboratories.

Conclusions

Since the FDA began allowing private labs and hospitals to develop their own coronavirus tests and submit evidence for EUA, more than 200 emergency authorizations have been granted for different tests as of August 2020.³⁰ Private companies such as Roche and ThermoFisher Scientific are ramping up production of coronavirus tests. Although much improved from the beginning stages of the pandemic, US is still behind in testing capacity. As initial areas of pandemic hotspots such as New Jersey and New York slowly recover, regions in the South and California are experiencing new surges. New CDC guidelines released on August 24, 2020 changed to say that individuals who had been in close contact with an infected person "do not necessarily need a test" if they do not have symptoms, which may promote increased asymptomatic transmission.³¹ Issues in implementation and delivery of testing have led to difficulty in contact tracing and containing further spread. As the US continues to fight the pandemic, it will be important to re-assess the approach towards testing oversight and implement changes that will focus on regulatory adaptability and developing the infrastructure needed to efficiently respond in the time of such crises.

Note

Dr. Kesselheim's research supported by Arnold Ventures and the Harvard-MIT Center for Regulatory Science. Authors have no competing interests.

References

- 1. H. Nishiura et al., "Estimation of the Asymptomatic Ratio of Novel Coronavirus Infections (COVID-19)," *International Journal of Infectious Diseases* 94, no. 94 (2020): 154–155.
- L. Buchanan, K. K. Lai, and A. McCann, "US Lags in Coronavirus Testing After Slow Response to Outbreak," New York Times, March 17, 2020, available at https://www.nytimes.com/interac-

tive/2020/03/17/us/coronavirus-testing-data.html> (last visited August 18, 2020).

- 3. Id.
- Johns Hopkins Coronavirus Resource Center, COVID-19 Dashboard by the Center for Systems Science and Engineering, August 15, 2020, available at <https://coronavirus.jhu.edu/map. html> (last visited August 18, 2020).
- V. Corman, O. Landt, M. Kaiser, et al., "Detection of 2019 Novel Coronavirus (2019-nCoV) by Real-Time RT-PCR," *Euro Surveillance* 25, no. 3 (2020): doi.org/10.2807/1560-7917. ES.2020.25.3.2000045.
- J. Sharfstein, S. Becker, M. Mello, "Diagnostic Testing for the Novel Coronavirus," JAMA 323, no. 15 (2020): 1437-1438, doi:10.1001/ jama.2020.3864.
- US Food and Drug Administration. "Letter from RADM Denise M. Hinton, Chief Scientist, to Robert R. Redfield, Director, Centers for Disease Control and Prevention," March 2, 2020, available at <https://www.fda. gov/media/135763/download> (last visited August 18, 2020).
- "What are the 'Emergency Use Authorizations' the FDA Keeps Issuing, and How do they Reduce Barriers to COVID-19 Testing?" Advisory Board March 25, 2020, available at https://www.advisory.com/dailybriefing/2020/03/25/emergency-use (last visited August 18, 2020).
- "FDA Authorizes Emergency Use of Influenza Medicines, Diagnostic Test in Response to Swine Flu Outbreak in Humans," *Fierce Biotech*, April 28, 2009, available at (last visited August 18, 2020).
- Coronavirus Disease 2019 Emergency Preparedness and Response, March 20, 2020, available at https://www.fda.gov/emergency-preparednessand-response/counterterrorism-and-emerging-threats/coronavirus-disease-2019-covid-19> (last visited August 18, 2020).
- Reminder: COVID-19 Diagnostic Testing, Center for Disease Control Division of Laboratory Systems, Februry 18, 2020, available at ">https://www.cdc.gov/csels/dls/locs/2020/reminder_ covid-19_diagnostic_testing.html> (last visited August 18, 2020).
- R. Baird, "What Went Wrong with the Coronavirus Testing in the US," *The New Yorker*, March 16, 2020, *available at* https://www.newyorker.com/news/ news-desk/what-went-wrong-withcoronavirus-testing-in-the-us> (last visited August 18, 2020).
- Policy for Diagnostic Tests for Coronavirus Disease-2019 during the Public Health Emergency, March

20, 2020, available at <https:// www.fda.gov/regulatory-information/ search-fda-guidance-documents/policy-diagnostics-testing-laboratoriescertified-perform-high-complexitytesting-under-clia-prior> (last visited August 18, 2020).

- M. McCarty, "FDA's Hahn Says Need to Deploy Test for SARS-CoV-2 Across Platforms Delayed Development," *BioWorld*, March 11, 2020, *avail-able at* https://www.bioworld.com/articles/433647-fdas-hahn-says-need-to-deploy-test-for-sars-cov-2-across-suchast-sisted August 18, 2020).
- O. Khazan, "The 4 Key Reasons the US is so Behind on Coronavirus Testing," *The Atlantic*, March 13, 2020, *available at* (last visited August 18, 2020).

 Id.
 - L. Strickler and A. Kaplan, "Private Labs do 85 Percent of US Covid-19 Tests But Still Struggle with Backlogs, Shortages" *NBC News* April 8, 2020

17.

- Shortages," NBC News, April 8, 2020, available at https://www.nbcnews.com/health/health-news/private-labs-do-85-percent-u-s-covid-19-tests-n1177866> (last visited August 18, 2020).
- M. Herper and H. Branswell, "Shortage of Crucial Chemicals Creates New Obstacle to US Coronavirus Testing," STAT News, March 10, 2020, available at ">https://www.statnews. com/2020/03/10/shortage-crucialchemicals-us-coronavirus-testing/> (last visited August 18, 2020).
- 19. L. Strickler and A. Kaplan, *supra* note 17.
- 20. A. Madrigal and R. Meyer, "Private Labs are Fueling a New Coronavirus Testing Crisis," *The Atlantic*, March 31, 2020, *available at* https://www.theatlantic.com/health/archive/2020/03/ next-covid-19-testing-crisis/609193/> (last visited August 18, 2020).
- M. Fisher and C. Sang-Hun, "How South Korea Flattened the Curve," *The New York Times*, March 23, 2020, *available at* (last visited August 18, 2020).
- A. Kuhn, "South Korea's Drive-Through Testing for Coronavirus is Fast — and Free," NPR March 13, 2020, available at https://www.npr.org/sections/goatsandsoda/2020/03/13/815441078/ south-koreas-drive-through-testingfor-coronavirus-is-fast-and-free> (last visited August 18, 2020).
- S. Engelberg, L. Song, and L. Depillis "How South Korea Scaled Coronavirus Testing While in the US Fell Dangerously Behind," *ProPublica*, March 15, 2020, *available at* https://www.propublica.org/article/how-south-koreascaled-coronavirus-testing-while-

The Journal of Law, Medicine & Ethics, 48 (2020): 608-612. © 2020 The Author(s)

the-us-fell-dangerously-behind> (last visited August 18, 2020).24. A. Kuhn, *supra* note 22.

- G. Bazinsky, "South Korea is Winning the Fight Against Covid-19. The US is Failing," Washington Post, April 10, 2020, available at https://www.washingtonpost.com/outlook/2020/04/10/ south-korea-is-winning-fight-againstcovid-19-us-is-failing/> (last visited August 18, 2020).
- C. Reusken, E. Broberg B. Haagmans, et al., "Laboratory Readiness and Response for Novel Coronavirus (2019-nCoV) in Expert Laboratories in 30 EU/EEA Countries, January 2020," *European Surveillance* 25, no. 6 (2020), doi.org/10.2807/1560-7917. ES.2020.25.6.2000082.
- 27. E. Schumacher, "Germany's Coronavirus Response: Separating Fact from

- J. Poltz and P. Carrel, "Pass the Salt: The Minute Details that Helped Germany Build Virus Defenses," *Reuters World News*, April 9, 2020, available at <https://www.reuters.com/article/ us-health-coronavirus-germanydefences-i/pass-the-salt-the-minutedetails-that-helped-germany-build-virus-defenses-idUSKCN21R1DB> (last visited August 18, 2020).
- 29. I. Tharoor, "Where Germany Had Success in Fighting Coronavirus, Britain Stumbled," *The Washington Post*, April 12, 2020, *available at* <https://www.washingtonpost.com/ world/2020/04/13/where-germany-

had-success-fighting-coronavirusbritain-failed/> (last visited August 18, 2020).

- 30. Coronavirus Disease 2019 (COVID-19) Emergency Use Authorizations for Medical Devices, August 15, 2020, available at <https://www.fda.gov/ medical-devices/emergency-situations-medical-devices/emergency-useauthorizations#covid19ivd> (last visited August 18, 2020).
- "Overview of Testing for SARS-CoV-2 (COVID 19)," Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, August 25, 2020, available at https://www.cdc.gov/ coronavirus/2019-ncov/hcp/testingoverview.html> (last visited August 29, 2020).